
Member Communication 

 

ATO reinstates Meal by Meal approach in revised 2017/18 Tax Determination 

Dear 

I am pleased to advise the Australian Taxation Office will reinstate the former Meal by Meal 

approach used to determine claimable meal expenses for drivers working away from home for the 

2017/18 financial year. 

The decision follows a concerted effort led by the Australian Road Transport Industrial Organisation, 

representing the VTA and the other State Associations, and in conjunction with the ATA and TWU for 

the previous determination to be overturned, on the basis it was announced with no consultation 

with industry, and would have left drivers significantly out-of-pocket in relation to legitimate work 

expenses. 

The meal amounts feature in a revised Taxation Determination 2017/19, and follow the approach for 

Tier 2 country centres by providing the following separate amounts for each meal. The amounts are: 

BREAKFAST LUNCH DINNER 

$24.23 $27.65 $47.70 

 

Operators should note the ATO does not limit the amount a driver can claim when travelling away 

from home overnight for work, and drivers do not have to keep receipts for every meal if their claim 

does not exceed the reasonable amounts the Commissioner publishes each year.  

It is important to note drivers can only claim for amounts spent and not just the Commissioner’s 

reasonable amount.  Should drivers be asked to justify their claims, records such as bank statements 

for purchases can be used to show how much was spent.  

The VTA, through its involvement with ARTIO and other industry associations around the country, 

has been a vocal advocate for the ATO to revise its earlier determination, which would have reduced 

by 43% the amount drivers could claim for meal expenses whilst working away from home. The 

ATO’s revision means drivers will have more to spend on healthy meal options, which are typically 

more expensive than fast-food alternatives.  

A range of guidance materials have been prepared by the ATO and industry for employee drivers, 

especially those who claim less than the published amounts. Operators are encouraged to refer the 

following links to drivers: 

Taxation Determination 

Truck drivers – claiming work related expenses 

We welcome and appreciate the ATO’s willingness to engage with the industry on this important 

matter, and look forward to future and ongoing consultation to simplify record keeping 

requirements for drivers.  

Should you have any queries on this matter please contact the VTA’s Industrial Relations Adviser 

Paul Ryan on 03 9646 8590. 

Peter Anderson 

https://www.ato.gov.au/law/view/document?docid=txd/td201719/nat/ato/00001&PiT=99991231235958
https://www.ato.gov.au/Individuals/Income-and-deductions/In-detail/Deductions-for-specific-industries-and-occupations/Truck-drivers---claiming-work-related-expenses/


 


